
 

AGENDA 

Meeting of the Connect Transit Board of Trustees 

May 30, 2017 

4:30 P.M. 

Board Room 
Connect Transit Operations Facility 
351 Wylie Drive, Normal, IL 61761 

 
A. Call to Order 
B. Roll Call 
C. Public Comments 
D. Consent Agenda 

1. Approval of Minutes of Previous Meetings: April 8, 2017 Work Session, April 
18, 2017 Work Session and Regular Meeting of April 25, 2017  

2. Disbursements for Month of April, 2017 
3. Financial Report for Month of April, 2017 
4. Capital and Self Insurance Reserve Fund Balances for month of April, 2017 
5. Monthly Statistical Report for month of April, 2017 

E. Old Business 
F. New Business 

1. Recommendation for FY 18 Property/Casualty Insurance Renewal 
2. Recommendation for the FY 18 Budget 
3. Creation of a Labor Relations Ad Hoc Committee – Vice Chairman Mike 

McCurdy 
G. General Manager’s Report 
H. Trustee’s Comments 
I. Executive Session –  5 ILCS 120/(c)(21) – Review of Closed Session Minutes 

  5 ILCS 120/2(c)(1) – Personnel Matters 
5 ILCS 120/2(c)(2) – Collective Bargaining 

J. Recommendation for FY 18 Health Insurance Renewal 
K. Adjournment 
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MEMO 
May 30, 2017 
 
TO: Board of Trustees 
 
FROM: Isaac Thorne, Interim General Manager 
 
Subject: FY 2018 Property/Casualty Insurance Renewal 
 
RECOMMENDATION: That the Interim General Manager be authorized to renew property 
and casualty insurance effective July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018. 
 
BACKGROUND: Connect is renewing the property and casualty insurance from July 1, 
2017 through June 30, 2018. This renewal covers the following insurance coverage: 
workers’ compensation, property, crime, general liability, automotive liability, automotive 
comprehensive, umbrella, directors and officers errors and omissions coverage, 
employment practices liability coverage, and employee benefits liability coverage. 
 
DISCUSSION: Connect has a decrease in the renewal for workers’ compensation due to a 
rate decrease and reduction of $17,901 in premium. There was a flat or slight increase in 
the remaining insurance coverages. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPACT: The total cost for this renewal $486,781 will come from the FY2018 
operating budget. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 
 
Premium Summary 
 

Carrier/AM Best Rating 
Coverage 
Payment Plan 

Annualized 
Expiring 
Premium 

Expiring Rates 
Adjusted to 

Current Rating 
Basis 

Renewal 
Premium 

United Heartland – A- X  
Workers’ Compensation* 
20% Down + 8 equal Installments: 
Agency Bill 

$279,042 $284,610 $261,170 

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI 
Property, Equipment Breakdown, 
Inland Marine  
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill 

$11,633 $11,786 $11,824 

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI 
Crime 
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill 

Included in 
Property 

Included in 
Property 

Included in 
Property 

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI 
General Liability  
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill 

$6,771 $6,771 $6,972 

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI 
Automobile Liability  
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill 

$154,179 $153,646 $156,864 

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI 
Automobile Comprehensive 
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill 

Included in 
above 

Included in 
above 

Included in 
above 

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI 
Umbrella  
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill 

$41,783 $42,063 $42,379 



 

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI 
D&O, EPLI 
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill 

$3,820 $4,227 $3,932 

Federal Insurance Company “Chubb” – 
A++ XI 
Fiduciary   
Annual Payment: Agency Bill 

$3,640 $3,640 $3,640 

 Total $500,868 $506,743 $486,781 
 



 

MEMO 
May 30, 2017 
 
TO: Board of Trustees 
 
FROM: Isaac Thorne, Interim General Manager 
 
Subject: FY2018 Budget Recommendation 
 
Connect staff is recommending route changes and a 7,606 decrease in service hours for 
the FY2018 Budget. A reduction in service hours will reduce the federal funds being used 
on the operating budget and allow Connect to make capital purchases such as 
replacement buses.  
 
These are the budget assumptions: 
 

1. Assumed a decrease in Passenger Fares to align with FY 2017 projected year 
end. 
 

2. Assumed a decrease in Heartland Community College Revenue based on FY 
2017 projected year end. 
 

3. Assumed $150,000 increase in Advertising Revenue based on Uber Displays. 
 

4. Assumed a decrease in Operations Wages, P/R Taxes, Health Insurance, Group 
Insurance, Uniforms, Outside Repairs, Diesel, Lubricants, Tires, and Bus Parts 
due to the reduction in hours. 

 
Green Route 
The Green route does not stay on-time between the hours of 3pm and 6pm. To make the 
Green reliable and improve on-time performance the Green will take Beaufort Street 
going into and out of Uptown Station. This change would go into effect on August 1st. 
 
Yellow Route 
The Yellow route has an average of thirty-seven boardings per hour and 145,419 
passengers year-to-date. To reduce over-crowding on the Yellow we are adding 15 
minute frequency to the route during peak hours of 7am-10am and 2pm-6pm. The time 
points on the Yellow route will also be changed to ensure that it meets the Red and Lime 
routes at Uptown Station. If approved by the board this will go into effect on August 13th 
and will add 1,106 revenue hours in fiscal year 2018. 



 

 
Teal Route 
The Teal route has nine boardings per hour and 37,935 passengers year-to-date. If the Teal 
route is eliminated 76.5% of the rides will be covered by the Purple, Orange, and Red 
routes and 23.5% are within .2 miles of another stop. The elimination of the Teal route will 
save 4,452 revenue hours and would go into effect on September 17th. 
 
Purple Route 
The Purple route has an average of nine boardings per hour and 101,559 passengers year-
to-date. The Purple route will be modified to go to Downtown Bloomington, Eastland 
Mall, and Saint Joseph Hospital. The realignment of the Purple route is to make it more 
efficient and increase the boardings per hour. This change would go into effect on 
September 17th and is revenue neutral. 
 
Orange Route 
The Orange route has an average of thirteen boardings per hour and 41,279 passengers 
year-to-date. The Orange route modification will have it traveling from Downtown 
Bloomington to State Farm Corporate South via Lincoln Street and back to Downtown. 
The Orange will still be interlined with the Aqua. This change would go into effect on 
September 17th. 
 
Aqua Route 
The Aqua route has twenty boardings an hour and 51,305 passengers year-to-date. The 
modification to the Aqua route would only change the time points, while still being 
interlined with the Orange. This change would take place on September 17th and this 
would save 1,058 hours. 
 
ISU Redbird Express Route  
The board has already approved the decreased service for ISU Redbird Express route for 
the summer. This change has saved 1,352 hours. 
 
Normal Tripper 
The Normal Tripper has almost seven boardings per hour and 1,142 passengers year-to-
date. The Normal Tripper has just as many deadhead hours than it has revenue hours, and 
it costs $31.15 per passenger. If the Normal Tripper was eliminated it would save 448 
hours. The average ride cost per ride is $4.11. This change would take place on August 
12th. 
 
Bloomington Tripper 



 

The Bloomington Tripper has almost three boardings per hour and 855 passengers year-
to-date. The Bloomington Tripper also has as many deadhead hours as it has revenue 
hours, and it costs $68.81 per passenger. If the Bloomington Tripper was eliminated it 
would save 862 hours. This change would take place on August 12th. 
 
Connect Mobility 
Connect Mobility service currently operates beyond fixed route service when ISU Redbird 
Express is not operating. The American Disabilities Act requires Connect Mobility to run 
concurrently with fixed route service, Connect is going beyond this requirement. Connect 
Mobility has a monthly average of eleven passengers between the hours of 9:30pm and 
11pm. This change would take place on August 12th and save 500 hours. 
 
If the Bloomington and Normal Trippers are eliminated the Connect Mobility service area 
would decrease. The American Disabilities Act requires Connect to at a minimum provide 
ADA paratransit service within ¾ mile of fixed route service. In Normal nine customers 
would lose Connect Mobility service and eleven customers in Bloomington. In the month 
of April there were 503 one way trips taken from areas that would lose Connect Mobility 
service. 
 
YWCA Medivan 
Connect and YWCA have been in discussions over the last several months about the 
potential of YWCA eliminating Medivan service. The YWCA Medivan service lost a federal 
grant that provided half of program funding. They received donations this year to cover 
the majority of the service; however they are still projecting to not break-even by the end 
of the fiscal year. In June YWCA Medivan will operate only three days a week and may end 
service in July if they aren’t able to secure funding. 
 
Connect will provide transportation service to customers over 400 clients, if Medivan 
service is eliminated. This will increase the cost to Connect Mobility service and it is likely 
that Connect will have to look at making more fixed route service changes to pay for the 
Connect Mobility service. 
 
 
 
 
 









 

May 30, 2017 
 
TO: Board of Trustees 
 
FROM: Isaac Thorne, Interim General Manager 
 

General Manager Report 
 

Federal Report for Connect Transit 
Prepared by Cardinal Infrastructure 

May 24, 2017 
 
FY17 Omnibus 
  
On May 5th, President Trump signed the $1 trillion FY17 omnibus spending bill which 
funds the government through September 30th, the end of the fiscal year. The bill passed 
the Senate with a strong bipartisan vote after it passed the House. Transportation 
programs were funded at the levels authorized under the FAST Act. The bill sustains the 
TIGER program at the $500 million funding level of FY16. Though he did not get the cuts 
he sought in FY17, the President has made it clear he expects Congress to incorporate 
more of his priorities in FY18 appropriations. 
 
President’s Fiscal Year 2018 Budget Proposal 
  
On May 23rd, the White House Office of Management and Budget (OMB) released its 
Fiscal Year (FY) 2018 budget proposal, “A New Foundation for American Greatness.” The 
budget proposes to spend $4.1 trillion in FY18. The spending plan projects collecting 
$3.65 trillion in revenue in 2018, resulting in a $440 billion deficit in the FY that begins Oct. 
1. The budget requests $16.2 billion in discretionary spending for the Department of 
Transportation, the same amount requested in the Administration’s “skinny budget” 
released in March. The request is 12.4% below the $18.5 billion that Congress 
appropriated in the FY17 spending law that President Trump signed May 5th. 
 
Under the plan, the $500 million TIGER program would be zeroed out in FY18 and funding 
for New Starts would be limited to projects that have already been approved with full 
funding grant agreements. The budget proposes $1.232 billion in Capital Investment 
Grants, $747 million for Bus and Bus Facilities ($461 formula $281 discretionary), $4.727 
billion for Urbanized Area Formula, and $2.594 billion for State of Good Repair Grants. 
 



 

Historically, Congress has rejected most Administration budget proposals but will consider 
some of Trump’s priorities as they tackle the debit limit issue, begin drafting a budget 
resolution and reconciliation, and consider top line spending for USDOT and other federal 
agencies. House and Senate budget committees will likely reveal their spending priorities 
in June, but are off to a slow start due to the three-month late release of the 
Administration’s budget. 
 
Infrastructure Initiative  
 
The President’s proposed FY18 budget request includes more details on an “Infrastructure 
Initiative,” with a list of guiding principles and long term goals. The proposal would 
increase spending by $200 billion from FY18 to FY26; however, “those funds will be 
focused on incentivizing additional non-Federal investments,” the fact sheet states. 
Principles in the fact sheet include: make targeted federal investment, encourage self-
help, align infrastructure investment with entities best suited to provide sustained and 
efficient investment, leverage the private sector. As part of this initiative the 
Administration will pursue expansion of the Transportation Infrastructure Finance and 
Innovation Act Program, lifting the cap on private activity bonds and expand eligibility to 
other non-federal public infrastructure, incentivize innovative approaches to congestion 
mitigation, among others. 
 
Low or No Emission Program 
 
The FTA has released a Notice of Funding Opportunity (NOFO) for its Low or No Emission 
(Low-No) Program. The Low-No program provides funding for zero-emission and low-
emission buses as well as acquisition, construction, and leasing of required facilities. Under 
the FAST Act, $55 million per year is available until FY20. All applications must be 
submitted by June 26th. The FY17 Bus and Bus Facilities Discretionary Program NOFO is 
expected to be released soon. 
 
Small Community Transit Improvement  
 
Congressman Davis (R-IL) introduced H.R.1501, the Small Community Transit 
Improvement Act of 2017, which has been referred to the House Transportation and 
Infrastructure Subcommittee on Highways and Transit. The bill is an amendment to the 
apportionment of appropriations for formula grants. In its current form, the law provides 
1.5% from the Mass Transit Account of the Highway Trust Fund to urbanized areas with 
populations of less than 200,000 through FY18 in accordance with the Small Transit 
Intensive Cities Formula. Congressman Davis' bill would require 3% apportioned 
indefinitely.   



 

 
Infrastructure Week Address 
 
“Infrastructure Week” occurred from May 15-19, a national week of education and 
advocacy. Secretary Chao spoke on the need for common sense regulatory, 
administrative, organizational, and policy changes to speed project delivery. Chao said, 
“This Administration wants to retain the primacy of state and local spending, and use 
federal funds as leverage to increase the total amount of funding available for 
infrastructure.” As infrastructure reforms begin to take shape, Chao remarked that the 
focus will shift to how projects are being funded and financed. “For example, states and 
localities that have secured some funding or financing of their own for infrastructure 
projects will be given higher priority access to new federal funds,” she added.  
 
Partnership to Build America Act 
 
The Bipartisan Policy Center held a conversation titled, “$1 Trillion for Infrastructure? 
Balancing Public and Private Sources,” with Congressman John Delaney (D-MD) and 
Congressman Rodney Davis (R-IL). Delaney and Davis are united in combining the 
international tax reform discussion with infrastructure and have introduced a bill, the 
Partnership to Build America Act of 2017, which would establish a $50 billion infrastructure 
bank to finance local transportation, energy, water, and education projects. The bank, 
which would put an emphasis on public-private partnerships, would be funded through 
the sale of 50-year bonds to American corporations that want to repatriate overseas 
earnings. Davis explained that the companies would be allowed to bring a certain amount 
of overseas earnings back to the US with no federal tax liability for every $1 invested in the 
bonds. 
 
Secretary Chao Hearing 
 
On May 17th, the Senate Committee on Environment and Public Works held a full 
committee hearing entitled “Improving America’s Transportation Infrastructure: The Road 
Forward" with testimony from Secretary Chao. On the Administration's infrastructure plan, 
Secretary Chao said the initiative will be comprehensive, covering surface transportation 
and aviation, along with other important sectors (ports, rail, inland waterways, pipelines, 
water, broadband, and energy). In response to questioning from several Senators, the 
Secretary said her department understands that not every infrastructure project is a 
candidate for private investment. On appropriations, Chao added, "Whatever is the will of 
Congress in having the Department distributing those funds is what we will follow." 
 
  



 

Senate Hearing on Infrastructure Funding 
 
On May 16th, the Senate Committee on Environment and Public Works Subcommittee on 
Transportation and Infrastructure (T&I) held a hearing entitled, “Leveraging Federal 
Funding; Innovative Solutions for Infrastructure.” Senator Inhofe (R-OK), T&I Subcommittee 
Chairman, stated that “all options should be on the table, though not all ideas work 
everywhere.” One of several witnesses, the City of Los Angeles Mayor Garcetti, said they 
need to partner with federal government by leveraging and combining local, state, and 
federal dollars. In addressing the national infrastructure package, Senators and several 
witnesses agreed that Congress should include legislation that incentivizes local entities 
to generate their own revenue. 
 
Tax Reform and Infrastructure  
 
House Democrats and Republicans pledged support for bipartisan tax reform efforts that 
would be combined with infrastructure investments. Congressman Josh Gottheimer (D-
NJ) and Tom Reed (R-NY), the co-chairmen of the Problem Solvers Caucus, said that tying 
infrastructure funding to tax reform would help draw bipartisan support. 
 
Transit Funding Letter 
 
Senate Democrats, including Senator Durbin and Senator Duckworth, sent a letter to 
USDOT and OMB urging the release of funding for public transit projects that have already 
been approved by Congress. The letter states, “Given the recently appropriated funding 
and Congress’s clear direction, there is no excuse for any delay by the Administration in 
approving federal grant agreements for the projects that have been fully vetted by FTA…” 
The letter informs the Administration about DOT’s statutory requirements to advance 
current transit projects and urges their continued funding. 
 
Gas Tax Increase 
 
The President has indicated that he is willing to consider raising gasoline and diesel fuel 
taxes, suggesting using this as a tool to fund his infrastructure ambitions. White House 
Press Secretary Sean Spicer echoed the President’s attitude on the gas tax stating, “he has 
an open mind,” when questioned on the topic. Republicans have generally been against 
raising the tax. 
 
  



 

USDOT Confirmation and Appointments 
  
The Senate confirmed President Trump’s nominee, Jeffrey Rosen in a 56-42 vote, to be 
deputy secretary of the USDOT. As second in command to Transportation Secretary Elaine 
Chao, Rosen will supervise the agency’s day-to-day operations. Rosen, who was most 
recently a senior partner at Kirkland & Ellis, previously served as general counsel for both 
the DOT and the Office of Management and Budget. 
 
USDOT announced senior appointees: Anthony Bedell, Deputy Assistant Secretary for 
Intergovernmental Affairs; Geoff Burr, Chief of Staff; Thomas ‘Finch’ Fulton, Deputy 
Assistant Secretary of Transportation Policy; Laura Genero, Senior Advisor to the Secretary 
for Strategic Communications; Todd Inman, Director of Operations; Matthew Kopko, 
Counselor to the Deputy Secretary; Sean McMaster, Deputy Assistant Secretary for 
Congressional Affairs; James Ray, Special Advisor to the Secretary for Infrastructure; Tamara 
Somerville, Senior Advisor. 
 
Capital Investment Grant Annual Report 
 
The Federal Transit Administration (FTA) released its FY18 Capital Investment Grant annual 
report. FTA’s $1.232 billion funding recommendation includes $1 billion for existing New 
Starts full funding grant agreements (FFGAs), $100 million for existing Core Capacity 
FFGAs, and $111.7 million for other projects that may become ready for funding – 
including Caltrain’s Peninsula Corridor Electrification Project (which had its FFGA signed 
May 23rd) and the Maryland National Capital Purple Line FFGA which remains under 
review due to pending litigation. 
 

State Report 
 
HB 2453 (Stuart-D/Hutchinson-D) DOWNSTATE PUB TRANS FUNDS 
Position: SUPPORT 
 
Synopsis As Introduced 
Amends the Downstate Public Transportation Act, the Retailers' Occupation Tax Act, the 
Service Occupation Tax Act, the Use Tax Act, and the Service Use Tax Act. Beginning July 1, 
2018, instead of use and occupation tax collections being deposited into the General 
Revenue Fund and then transferred monthly by the Comptroller from the General 
Revenue Fund to the Downstate Public Transportation Fund, requires the Department of 
Revenue to deposit the designated fraction of the net revenue realized from those 
collections directly into the Downstate Public Transportation Fund. Effective July 1, 2018. 
 



 

Last Action 5/2/2017 Senate Referred to Assignments 



 

MEMO 
May 30, 2017 
 
TO: Board of Trustees 
 
FROM: Jenifer Clark, Human Resources Director 
 
Subject: FY 2018 Health Insurance Renewal 
 
RECOMMENDATION:  That the contract with Connect Transit’s current provider, Health Alliance 
not be renewed and a contract with Blue Cross and Blue Shield be approved.  Employees will be 
given the choice of three (3) plans:  Blue Cross MPP83436, MPET1V07, or MPPP9383c. 
 
BACKGROUND: The current Employee health insurance policy with Health Alliance is set to renew 
on July 1, 2017.  Staff received renewal responses from Health Alliance, Blue Cross Blue Shield and 
Humana.  Both the Health Alliance and Humana quotes were estimating an increase in overall cost 
and employee premiums.  However, the Blue Cross Blue Shield option allowed Connect to 
maintain similar coverages with a broader network and Teledoc option, with a cost reduction. 
Connect Transit employees will have the option to select one (1) of the following plans. 
 

1. The MPP83436:  This plan has a $1,000 individual and a $3,000 family deductible.  This plan 
offers 80% coinsurance.  

 
2. The MPET1V07:  This plan is a high deductible HSA.  This plan offers a $2,600 individual and 

a $5,200 family deductible.  100% of coinsurance is offered with this plan once the 
deductible is met.  Connect Transit will contribute $1,200 annually to the HSA per 
employee.  
 

3. The MPPP9383c: It has a $1,500 individual and a $3,000 family deductible.  This plan offers 
80% coinsurance.   
 

FINANCIAL IMPACT:  
 
The total cost reduction will not be known until final underwriting and employee selections are 
made, but we are anticipating up to a 10 percent decrease from the 2016-2017 renewal, if 
employee elections remain static and no changes occur during binding.   
 
Connect Transit conducted an employee survey regarding employee Health Care and what was 
most important to our employees.  The number one “want” on the survey was a more 
comprehensive network and the number two item was a reduction in premium.   We are excited 
to be able to satisfy the requests of employees on both of these items.  We plan to do this by 
offering a 10 percent decrease in employee premiums and an enhanced network with Blue Cross 
Blue Shield and the addition of the Teledoc option to our employees.   



 

 
The three (3) plans options have been presented to the Amalgamated Transit Union, Local 752 
(ATU) executive board and will be presented to the ATU membership for a vote with no 
recommendation on June 6th at its next monthly meeting.   



MEMO 
May 30, 2017 

TO: Board of Trustees 

FROM: Isaac Thorne, Interim General Manager 
 
Subject: FY 2018 Property/Casualty Insurance Renewal

RECOMMENDATION: That the Interim General Manager be authorized to renew property 
and casualty insurance effective July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018. 
 
BACKGROUND: Connect is renewing the property and casualty insurance from July 1, 
2017 through June 30, 2018. This renewal covers the following insurance coverage: 
workers’ compensation, property, crime, general liability, automotive liability, automotive 
comprehensive, umbrella, directors and officers errors and omissions coverage, 
employment practices liability coverage, and employee benefits liability coverage. 
 
DISCUSSION: Connect has a decrease in the renewal for workers’ compensation due to a 
rate decrease and reduction of $17,901 in premium. There was a flat or slight increase in 
the remaining insurance coverages.
 
FINANCIAL IMPACT: The total cost for this renewal $486,781 will come from the FY2018
operating budget. 
 



Premium Summary

Carrier/AM Best Rating
Coverage
Payment Plan

Annualized
Expiring
Premium

Expiring Rates
Adjusted to 

Current Rating 
Basis

Renewal
Premium

United Heartland – A- X
Workers’ Compensation*
20% Down + 8 equal Installments: 
Agency Bill

$279,042 $284,610 $261,170

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI
Property, Equipment Breakdown, 
Inland Marine 
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill

$11,633 $11,786 $11,824

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI
Crime
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill

Included in 
Property 

Included in 
Property 

Included in 
Property

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI
General Liability 
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill

$6,771 $6,771 $6,972

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI
Automobile Liability 
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill

$154,179 $153,646 $156,864

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI
Automobile Comprehensive
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill

Included in 
above

Included in 
above

Included in 
above

OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI
Umbrella 
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill

$41,783 $42,063 $42,379



OneBeacon Insurance Company – A XI
D&O, EPLI
25% Down + 3 equal Installments 4th 
7th and 10th months: Agency Bill

$3,820 $4,227 $3,932

Federal Insurance Company “Chubb” –
A++ XI
Fiduciary  
Annual Payment: Agency Bill

$3,640 $3,640 $3,640

Total $500,868 $506,743 $486,781



MEMO 
May 30, 2017 

TO: Board of Trustees 

FROM: Isaac Thorne, Interim General Manager 
 
Subject: FY2018 Budget Recommendation 
 
Connect staff is recommending route changes and a 7,606 decrease in service hours for 
the FY2018 Budget. A reduction in service hours will reduce the federal funds being used 
on the operating budget and allow Connect to make capital purchases such as 
replacement buses.  
 
These are the budget assumptions: 
 

1. Assumed a decrease in Passenger Fares to align with FY 2017 projected year 
end. 
 

2. Assumed a decrease in Heartland Community College Revenue based on FY 
2017 projected year end. 
 

3. Assumed $150,000 increase in Advertising Revenue based on Uber Displays. 
 

4. Assumed a decrease in Operations Wages, P/R Taxes, Health Insurance, Group 
Insurance, Uniforms, Outside Repairs, Diesel, Lubricants, Tires, and Bus Parts 
due to the reduction in hours. 

 
Green Route 
The Green route does not stay on-time between the hours of 3pm and 6pm. To make the 
Green reliable and improve on-time performance the Green will take Beaufort Street 
going into and out of Uptown Station. This change would go into effect on August 1st. 
 
Yellow Route 
The Yellow route has an average of thirty-seven boardings per hour and 145,419 
passengers year-to-date. To reduce over-crowding on the Yellow we are adding 15 
minute frequency to the route during peak hours of 7am-10am and 2pm-6pm. The time 
points on the Yellow route will also be changed to ensure that it meets the Red and Lime 
routes at Uptown Station. If approved by the board this will go into effect on August 13th

and will add 1,106 revenue hours in fiscal year 2018. 



Teal Route 
The Teal route has nine boardings per hour and 37,935 passengers year-to-date. If the Teal 
route is eliminated 76.5% of the rides will be covered by the Purple, Orange, and Red
routes and 23.5% are within .2 miles of another stop. The elimination of the Teal route will 
save 4,452 revenue hours and would go into effect on September 17th. 
 
Purple Route 
The Purple route has an average of nine boardings per hour and 101,559 passengers year-
to-date. The Purple route will be modified to go to Downtown Bloomington, Eastland
Mall, and Saint Joseph Hospital. The realignment of the Purple route is to make it more 
efficient and increase the boardings per hour. This change would go into effect on 
September 17th and is revenue neutral. 
 
Orange Route 
The Orange route has an average of thirteen boardings per hour and 41,279 passengers
year-to-date. The Orange route modification will have it traveling from Downtown 
Bloomington to State Farm Corporate South via Lincoln Street and back to Downtown. 
The Orange will still be interlined with the Aqua. This change would go into effect on 
September 17th. 

Aqua Route 
The Aqua route has twenty boardings an hour and 51,305 passengers year-to-date. The 
modification to the Aqua route would only change the time points, while still being 
interlined with the Orange. This change would take place on September 17th and this 
would save 1,058 hours. 
 
ISU Redbird Express Route  
The board has already approved the decreased service for ISU Redbird Express route for 
the summer. This change has saved 1,352 hours. 
 
Normal Tripper 
The Normal Tripper has almost seven boardings per hour and 1,142 passengers year-to-
date. The Normal Tripper has just as many deadhead hours than it has revenue hours, and 
it costs $31.15 per passenger. If the Normal Tripper was eliminated it would save 448 
hours. The average ride cost per ride is $4.11. This change would take place on August 
12th. 

Bloomington Tripper 



The Bloomington Tripper has almost three boardings per hour and 855 passengers year-
to-date. The Bloomington Tripper also has as many deadhead hours as it has revenue 
hours, and it costs $68.81 per passenger. If the Bloomington Tripper was eliminated it 
would save 862 hours. This change would take place on August 12th. 

Connect Mobility 
Connect Mobility service currently operates beyond fixed route service when ISU Redbird 
Express is not operating. The American Disabilities Act requires Connect Mobility to run 
concurrently with fixed route service, Connect is going beyond this requirement. Connect 
Mobility has a monthly average of eleven passengers between the hours of 9:30pm and 
11pm. This change would take place on August 12th and save 500 hours. 
 
If the Bloomington and Normal Trippers are eliminated the Connect Mobility service area 
would decrease. The American Disabilities Act requires Connect to at a minimum provide 
ADA paratransit service within ¾ mile of fixed route service. In Normal nine customers 
would lose Connect Mobility service and eleven customers in Bloomington. In the month
of April there were 503 one way trips taken from areas that would lose Connect Mobility 
service. 

YWCA Medivan 
Connect and YWCA have been in discussions over the last several months about the 
potential of YWCA eliminating Medivan service. The YWCA Medivan service lost a federal 
grant that provided half of program funding. They received donations this year to cover 
the majority of the service; however they are still projecting to not break-even by the end 
of the fiscal year. In June YWCA Medivan will operate only three days a week and may end 
service in July if they aren’t able to secure funding. 
 
Connect will provide transportation service to customers over 400 clients, if Medivan 
service is eliminated. This will increase the cost to Connect Mobility service and it is likely 
that Connect will have to look at making more fixed route service changes to pay for the 
Connect Mobility service. 
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FY17 Omnibus 
 

On May 5th, President Trump signed the $1 trillion FY17 omnibus spending bill which 
funds the government through September 30th, the end of the fiscal year. The bill passed 
the Senate with a strong bipartisan vote after it passed the House. Transportation 
programs were funded at the levels authorized under the FAST Act. The bill sustains the 
TIGER program at the $500 million funding level of FY16. Though he did not get the cuts 
he sought in FY17, the President has made it clear he expects Congress to incorporate 
more of his priorities in FY18 appropriations. 

President’s Fiscal Year 2018 Budget Proposal 
  
On May 23rd, the White House Office of Management and Budget (OMB) released its 
Fiscal Year (FY) 2018 budget proposal, “A New Foundation for American Greatness.” The 
budget proposes to spend $4.1 trillion in FY18. The spending plan projects collecting 
$3.65 trillion in revenue in 2018, resulting in a $440 billion deficit in the FY that begins Oct. 
1. The budget requests $16.2 billion in discretionary spending for the Department of 
Transportation, the same amount requested in the Administration’s “skinny budget” 
released in March. The request is 12.4% below the $18.5 billion that Congress 
appropriated in the FY17 spending law that President Trump signed May 5th. 
 
Under the plan, the $500 million TIGER program would be zeroed out in FY18 and funding 
for New Starts would be limited to projects that have already been approved with full 
funding grant agreements. The budget proposes $1.232 billion in Capital Investment 
Grants, $747 million for Bus and Bus Facilities ($461 formula $281 discretionary), $4.727 
billion for Urbanized Area Formula, and $2.594 billion for State of Good Repair Grants. 
 



Historically, Congress has rejected most Administration budget proposals but will consider 
some of Trump’s priorities as they tackle the debit limit issue, begin drafting a budget 
resolution and reconciliation, and consider top line spending for USDOT and other federal 
agencies. House and Senate budget committees will likely reveal their spending priorities 
in June, but are off to a slow start due to the three-month late release of the 
Administration’s budget. 

Infrastructure Initiative  

The President’s proposed FY18 budget request includes more details on an “Infrastructure 
Initiative,” with a list of guiding principles and long term goals. The proposal would 
increase spending by $200 billion from FY18 to FY26; however, “those funds will be 
focused on incentivizing additional non-Federal investments,” the fact sheet states. 
Principles in the fact sheet include: make targeted federal investment, encourage self-
help, align infrastructure investment with entities best suited to provide sustained and 
efficient investment, leverage the private sector. As part of this initiative the 
Administration will pursue expansion of the Transportation Infrastructure Finance and 
Innovation Act Program, lifting the cap on private activity bonds and expand eligibility to 
other non-federal public infrastructure, incentivize innovative approaches to congestion 
mitigation, among others. 
 
Low or No Emission Program 
 
The FTA has released a Notice of Funding Opportunity (NOFO) for its Low or No Emission 
(Low-No) Program. The Low-No program provides funding for zero-emission and low-
emission buses as well as acquisition, construction, and leasing of required facilities. Under 
the FAST Act, $55 million per year is available until FY20. All applications must be 
submitted by June 26th. The FY17 Bus and Bus Facilities Discretionary Program NOFO is 
expected to be released soon. 
 
Small Community Transit Improvement  
 
Congressman Davis (R-IL) introduced H.R.1501, the Small Community Transit 
Improvement Act of 2017, which has been referred to the House Transportation and 
Infrastructure Subcommittee on Highways and Transit. The bill is an amendment to the 
apportionment of appropriations for formula grants. In its current form, the law provides 
1.5% from the Mass Transit Account of the Highway Trust Fund to urbanized areas with 
populations of less than 200,000 through FY18 in accordance with the Small Transit 
Intensive Cities Formula. Congressman Davis' bill would require 3% apportioned 
indefinitely.   



Infrastructure Week Address 

“Infrastructure Week” occurred from May 15-19, a national week of education and 
advocacy. Secretary Chao spoke on the need for common sense regulatory, 
administrative, organizational, and policy changes to speed project delivery. Chao said, 
“This Administration wants to retain the primacy of state and local spending, and use 
federal funds as leverage to increase the total amount of funding available for 
infrastructure.” As infrastructure reforms begin to take shape, Chao remarked that the 
focus will shift to how projects are being funded and financed. “For example, states and 
localities that have secured some funding or financing of their own for infrastructure 
projects will be given higher priority access to new federal funds,” she added.  
 
Partnership to Build America Act 
 
The Bipartisan Policy Center held a conversation titled, “$1 Trillion for Infrastructure? 
Balancing Public and Private Sources,” with Congressman John Delaney (D-MD) and 
Congressman Rodney Davis (R-IL). Delaney and Davis are united in combining the 
international tax reform discussion with infrastructure and have introduced a bill, the 
Partnership to Build America Act of 2017, which would establish a $50 billion infrastructure 
bank to finance local transportation, energy, water, and education projects. The bank, 
which would put an emphasis on public-private partnerships, would be funded through 
the sale of 50-year bonds to American corporations that want to repatriate overseas 
earnings. Davis explained that the companies would be allowed to bring a certain amount 
of overseas earnings back to the US with no federal tax liability for every $1 invested in the 
bonds. 

Secretary Chao Hearing 
 
On May 17th, the Senate Committee on Environment and Public Works held a full 
committee hearing entitled “Improving America’s Transportation Infrastructure: The Road 
Forward" with testimony from Secretary Chao. On the Administration's infrastructure plan, 
Secretary Chao said the initiative will be comprehensive, covering surface transportation 
and aviation, along with other important sectors (ports, rail, inland waterways, pipelines, 
water, broadband, and energy). In response to questioning from several Senators, the 
Secretary said her department understands that not every infrastructure project is a 
candidate for private investment. On appropriations, Chao added, "Whatever is the will of 
Congress in having the Department distributing those funds is what we will follow." 
 
  



Senate Hearing on Infrastructure Funding 
 
On May 16th, the Senate Committee on Environment and Public Works Subcommittee on 
Transportation and Infrastructure (T&I) held a hearing entitled, “Leveraging Federal 
Funding; Innovative Solutions for Infrastructure.” Senator Inhofe (R-OK), T&I Subcommittee 
Chairman, stated that “all options should be on the table, though not all ideas work 
everywhere.” One of several witnesses, the City of Los Angeles Mayor Garcetti, said they 
need to partner with federal government by leveraging and combining local, state, and 
federal dollars. In addressing the national infrastructure package, Senators and several 
witnesses agreed that Congress should include legislation that incentivizes local entities 
to generate their own revenue. 
 
Tax Reform and Infrastructure 
 
House Democrats and Republicans pledged support for bipartisan tax reform efforts that 
would be combined with infrastructure investments. Congressman Josh Gottheimer (D-
NJ) and Tom Reed (R-NY), the co-chairmen of the Problem Solvers Caucus, said that tying 
infrastructure funding to tax reform would help draw bipartisan support.
 
Transit Funding Letter 
 
Senate Democrats, including Senator Durbin and Senator Duckworth, sent a letter to 
USDOT and OMB urging the release of funding for public transit projects that have already 
been approved by Congress. The letter states, “Given the recently appropriated funding 
and Congress’s clear direction, there is no excuse for any delay by the Administration in 
approving federal grant agreements for the projects that have been fully vetted by FTA…” 
The letter informs the Administration about DOT’s statutory requirements to advance 
current transit projects and urges their continued funding. 
 
Gas Tax Increase 
 
The President has indicated that he is willing to consider raising gasoline and diesel fuel 
taxes, suggesting using this as a tool to fund his infrastructure ambitions. White House 
Press Secretary Sean Spicer echoed the President’s attitude on the gas tax stating, “he has 
an open mind,” when questioned on the topic. Republicans have generally been against 
raising the tax. 
 
  



USDOT Confirmation and Appointments 
  
The Senate confirmed President Trump’s nominee, Jeffrey Rosen in a 56-42 vote, to be 
deputy secretary of the USDOT. As second in command to Transportation Secretary Elaine 
Chao, Rosen will supervise the agency’s day-to-day operations. Rosen, who was most 
recently a senior partner at Kirkland & Ellis, previously served as general counsel for both 
the DOT and the Office of Management and Budget. 
 
USDOT announced senior appointees: Anthony Bedell, Deputy Assistant Secretary for 
Intergovernmental Affairs; Geoff Burr, Chief of Staff; Thomas ‘Finch’ Fulton, Deputy 
Assistant Secretary of Transportation Policy; Laura Genero, Senior Advisor to the Secretary 
for Strategic Communications; Todd Inman, Director of Operations; Matthew Kopko, 
Counselor to the Deputy Secretary; Sean McMaster, Deputy Assistant Secretary for 
Congressional Affairs; James Ray, Special Advisor to the Secretary for Infrastructure; Tamara 
Somerville, Senior Advisor. 
 
Capital Investment Grant Annual Report 
 
The Federal Transit Administration (FTA) released its FY18 Capital Investment Grant annual 
report. FTA’s $1.232 billion funding recommendation includes $1 billion for existing New 
Starts full funding grant agreements (FFGAs), $100 million for existing Core Capacity 
FFGAs, and $111.7 million for other projects that may become ready for funding – 
including Caltrain’s Peninsula Corridor Electrification Project (which had its FFGA signed 
May 23rd) and the Maryland National Capital Purple Line FFGA which remains under 
review due to pending litigation. 
 

State Report 
 
HB 2453 (Stuart-D/Hutchinson-D) DOWNSTATE PUB TRANS FUNDS 
Position: SUPPORT 
 
Synopsis As Introduced 
Amends the Downstate Public Transportation Act, the Retailers' Occupation Tax Act, the 
Service Occupation Tax Act, the Use Tax Act, and the Service Use Tax Act. Beginning July 1, 
2018, instead of use and occupation tax collections being deposited into the General 
Revenue Fund and then transferred monthly by the Comptroller from the General 
Revenue Fund to the Downstate Public Transportation Fund, requires the Department of 
Revenue to deposit the designated fraction of the net revenue realized from those 
collections directly into the Downstate Public Transportation Fund. Effective July 1, 2018. 
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MEMO 
May 30, 2017 
 
TO: Board of Trustees 
 
FROM: Jenifer Clark, Human Resources Director 
 
Subject: FY 2018 Health Insurance Renewal 
 
RECOMMENDATION:  That the contract with Connect Transit’s current provider, Health Alliance 
not be renewed and a contract with Blue Cross and Blue Shield be approved.  Employees will be 
given the choice of three (3) plans:  Blue Cross MPP83436, MPET1V07, or MPPP9383c. 
 
BACKGROUND: The current Employee health insurance policy with Health Alliance is set to renew 
on July 1, 2017.  Staff received renewal responses from Health Alliance, Blue Cross Blue Shield and 
Humana.  Both the Health Alliance and Humana quotes were estimating an increase in overall cost 
and employee premiums.  However, the Blue Cross Blue Shield option allowed Connect to 
maintain similar coverages with a broader network and Teledoc option, with a cost reduction. 
Connect Transit employees will have the option to select one (1) of the following plans. 
 

1. The MPP83436:  This plan has a $1,000 individual and a $3,000 family deductible.  This plan 
offers 80% coinsurance.  

 
2. The MPET1V07:  This plan is a high deductible HSA.  This plan offers a $2,600 individual and 

a $5,200 family deductible.  100% of coinsurance is offered with this plan once the 
deductible is met.  Connect Transit will contribute $1,200 annually to the HSA per 
employee.  

3. The MPPP9383c: It has a $1,500 individual and a $3,000 family deductible.  This plan offers 
80% coinsurance.   
 

FINANCIAL IMPACT:  
 
The total cost reduction will not be known until final underwriting and employee selections are 
made, but we are anticipating up to a 10 percent decrease from the 2016-2017 renewal, if 
employee elections remain static and no changes occur during binding.   
 
Connect Transit conducted an employee survey regarding employee Health Care and what was 
most important to our employees.  The number one “want” on the survey was a more 
comprehensive network and the number two item was a reduction in premium.   We are excited 
to be able to satisfy the requests of employees on both of these items.  We plan to do this by 
offering a 10 percent decrease in employee premiums and an enhanced network with Blue Cross 
Blue Shield and the addition of the Teledoc option to our employees.   



The three (3) plans options have been presented to the Amalgamated Transit Union, Local 752 
(ATU) executive board and will be presented to the ATU membership for a vote with no 
recommendation on June 6th at its next monthly meeting.   
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